
Plan Envisions 

Maple a “Civic 

Street” with 

Commercial 

Growth 

By Susan Holliday

One empty storefront in the small 
strip of shops on Maple Avenue 
near the community center has 

generated lots of buzz among nearby 
residents and employees about the best 
replacement business.

A Caribbean restaurant, says a local 
office manager.

A barbeque carryout, says a retired 
Maple Avenue resident.

A little sit-down restaurant, maybe 
Ethiopian, says a Grant Avenue resi-
dent.

All of these ideas, and the many more 
being proffered, mesh perfectly with 
the vision for the Community Center/
Maple Avenue Area in the Takoma Park 
Master Plan, which recommends “new, 
small-scale, neighborhood-oriented 
shops and services.”

The master plan also calls for the cre-
ation of a Neighborhood Retail Over-
lay Zone, which is Maryland-National 
Capital Park and Planning Commission 
lingo for zoning to allow added shops 
and services -- up to 10,000 square feet 
in one or more new locations along 
Maple Avenue – to serve area residents. 
The new commercial space can be ei-
ther freestanding or within an exist-
ing apartment building and must have 
direct access to the street, “but should 
not be auto-oriented,” reads the master 
plan. “Flexibility concerning waivers of 
[county] parking standards is encour-
aged,” which means potentially fewer 
parking spaces would be required.

Locating commercial enterprises 
within the apartment buildings may 
seem like a novel idea to some Takoma 
Parkers, but at least two such business-
es in the Park Ritchie building have 
been thriving for more than 30 years.

The Park Ritchie Barber Shop and 
Beauty Salon, on the lobby level of the 
apartment high-rise, draws custom-
ers from all over the D.C. metro area, 
according to co-owners Pamela Chris-
tian and Ronald Mitchell. Mitchell es-

timates that only 5 to 8 percent of their 
patrons live in the immediate area. “It’s 
a common perception that you get your 
business from the area, but you don’t,” 
he said. It’s all word-of-mouth adver-
tising, he and Christian agree. “First, 
you’ve got to be good at what you do,” 
says Mitchell, and then it “depends on 
the way you treat your customers,” says 
Christian. Both have had some of the 
same clients since the shop opened 33 
years ago, and some of their staff have 
been there for more than 20 years.

The same long-term success is true 
for dentist William E. Vaughn, situated 
down the hall from the hair salon in the 
Park Ritchie. Practicing from the same 
location since 1977, Vaughn serves area 
residents plus a lot of more transient 

What’s Their Worth?

City Council  

Salaries  

Reviewed
By Rick Henry

How much should City 
Council members be com-
pensated for their work? 

How many hours do they spend 
poring over city ordinances, con-
sidering the merits of speed bumps 
over humps, listening to resident’s 
concerns over everything from dog 
parks to community policing? “The 
sky is the limit on the time you can 
spend,” says Ward 1 Councilmem-
ber Joy Austin Lane. 

But do they spend it? And, if they 
do, how much should the City pay 
them?

These are the questions the new 
Council Compensation Committee 
will explore as they review coun-
cil salaries over the next several 
months. The eight-person citizens’ 
committee has its work laid out, 
since a similar committee took up 
the issue five years ago and estab-
lished guidelines for the process.

Appointed by the Council last 
month to determine the appropri-
ate salaries for the Mayor and City 
Council, the committee is expected 
to begin work in April with a man-
date to issue a recommendation in 



     

Ward 4 Councilmember Terry 
Seamens will host a Walking City 
Council Meeting on Saturday, May 
5.  The City Council and residents 
will gather between 10:30 and 11 
a.m. at 149 Ritchie Avenue. The 
walk will begin promptly at 11 a.m.

Walking City Council Meetings 
provide an opportunity for the City 
Council to interact with residents 
in their neighborhoods and learn, 
first-hand, about issues of interest 
to them.

The next regular City election will 
be on Tuesday, November 6, 2007. 
The Nominating Caucus will be 
held the evening of Tuesday, Octo-
ber 2.  City residents must be regis-
tered to vote to participate.

Participants in the Nominating 
Caucus must be registered before 5 
p.m. on the date of the caucus. To 
vote in the November 6 elections, 
the voter registration cut-off is 5 
p.m. on Friday, October 5 (or post-
marked on or before Saturday, Oc-
tober 6).

U.S. citizens register with the 
Montgomery County Board of Elec-
tions; non-U.S. citizens register with 
the City Clerk. For more informa-
tion, contact Jessie Carpenter at 301-
891-7267 or JessieC@takomagov.
org.



by Kea Woodruf 

Takoma Park Committee  

on the Environment

Would you like to save money and 
help the environment?  Install a rain 
barrel!  The Takoma Park Committee on 
the Environment will be hosting a rain 
barrel workshop on Sunday, May 6.  

Rain barrels are made with recycled, 
food-grade, 55-gallon plastic barrels.  
They fit beneath the downspout of 
your gutters to collect rainfall that can 
be stored for later use.  

Each rain barrel can be fitted with a 
spigot and an outlet and connected to 
a standard garden hose, soaker hose, 
or other applications that best fit your 
situation.  The water collected in your 
rain barrel can be used in your garden, 
for your houseplants, or to water trees 
in your yard, especially in the hot sum-
mer months when rain becomes scarce.  

Rain barrels reduce your water con-
sumption while reducing stormwater 
runoff — a benefit for you, the public 
water supply and even the Chesapeake 
Bay.

We hope you’ll join us to construct a 
rain barrel for your home.  The work-
shop will be held in Heffner Park at 
42 Oswego Avenue at 1 p.m. on May 
6.  Please call the Takoma Park Public 
Works Department to register, 301-891-
7633.  

This year the Committee is offering 
the option of cutting the barrel to accom-
modate a downspout diverter, available 
online at http://www.gardeners.com/
Downspout-Diverter/default/33-991.
prd.  Please inform Public Works if you 
are interested in this option.  There will 
be a $35 materials fee for the workshop.  
More information about rain barrels 
and their construction is available at 
www.takomaparkmd.gov/.

By Virginia Myers

Walking to school in Takoma Park is 
about to get safer.

The city just won a $149,100 federal 
grant that will pay for a number of safe-
ty features designed to encourage stu-
dents to walk and bike to school, and 
to allow them to do so safely. The grant 
is 100 percent funding, unlimited by re-
quirements that the city match it from 
its own budget. 

David Suls, the city planner who initi-
ated the grant last summer, says he met 
with area school principals and PTAs, 
to determine how to direct the grant 
request and the funding, should it be 
successful. At community workshops 
he explained that the grant should 
“get more children to walk and bike 
to school and to  improve the safety of 

Old Town Cleans  

up for Spring

Main Street Takoma’s annual spring Clean Up 
Day is on again this month and organizers are call-
ing for volunteers to help make the city sparkle. 
This year’s event is scheduled for Saturday, April 
28, from 9 a.m. to noon, and will include picking 
up litter, mulching tree boxes, and planting flow-
ers. Gathering points are at Laurel Avenue by the 
clock tower, Morrison Park at Takoma Junction, 
and Triangle Park, at 4th Street NW in the Dis-
trict. 

Members of Main Street Takoma will be on hand 
at each location to provide gloves and bags for 
trash removal, and mulch and plantings for the 
gardening work. Those who want to help are en-
couraged to bring their own gardening gloves and 
tools. Middle and high school students can earn 
community service hours for their Montgomery 
County Public Schools graduation requirement. 

Main Street Takoma is a community-based ini-
tiative of the Old Takoma Business Association. 
For more up-to-the-minute information about 
Clean Up Day, please visit www.MainStreetTa-
koma.org.

GREEN TIP  
Safe Walk to School Wins Federal Funding

Save the Planet and Save Money Too!  Learn How to Build a Rain Barrel



by Jean Kerr, 

Housing Specialist

The Commission on Landlord Tenant Af-

fairs (COLTA) recently approved several 

capital improvement petitions for rental 

properties in Takoma Park.  They appear in 

order of their petition numbers:

On March 9, a capital improvement 
petition was approved for rent increases 
ranging from $21.59 to $25.52 on all three 
units at the property.  The improvements 
included replacing the windows.

On March 1, a capital improvement 
petition was approved for rent increases 
ranging from $3.92 to $34.38 on eight 
units at the property.  The improve-
ments included replacing the doors and 
windows.

On March 5, a capital improvement 
petition was approved for a rent increase 
of $43.12 on one unit at the property.   
The improvements included painting 
the entire apartment. 

On March 7, a capital improvement 
petition was approved for a rent increase 
of $135.17 on one unit at the property.   
The improvements included carpentry, 
electric lights, new carpet, plumbing fi x-
tures and painting.

All increases are in addition to the an-
nual Rent Stabilization Allowance in ef-
fect at the time the increases are taken.

by Moses A. Wilds, Jr.

Landlord-Tenant Coordinator

On February 26, 2007 COLTA issued 
a decision in a case involving a for-
mer tenant’s request that her security 
deposit plus interest and any penalty 
allowed under the city’s Landlord-
Tenant Law be returned.  COLTA’s de-

cision held that (1) the landlord com-
plied with Section 8-203(g) of the Real 
Property Article of the Maryland Code 
when she sent to the last known ad-
dress of the tenant within 45 days of 
the termination of the tenancy, a writ-
ten list of damages claimed together 
with a statement of the cost actually 
incurred; (2) the landlord’s testimony 
supported by photographs confi rmed 
that the damages to the property did 
not constitute normal wear and tear 
and the labor charges for repairing 
the damages were reasonable; (3) the 
landlord properly deducted the costs 
of repairs and properly withheld the 
tenant’s entire security deposit plus 
accrued interest.

COLTA’s 



Adopt a tree and learn about envi-
ronmental issues at Takoma Park’s 
2007 Arbor Day celebration.  This event 
includes distribution of free tree and 
shrub seedlings for you to take home 
and plant in your yard.  This year there 
will be:  black cherry, hazelnut, chest-
nut oak, northern red oak, white oak, 
persimmon, Atlantic white cedar, Vir-
ginia pine, and white pine.  You can 
also bring questions about tree care 
and meet Takoma Park’s new Arborist, 
Todd Bolton.

Arbor Day will be held on the Li-
brary lawn at Philadelphia and Maple 
Avenues on Saturday, April 14 from 10 
a.m. to 2 p.m.  In case of rain, it will be 
moved to the lobby of the Community 
Center, next door to the Library.  The 
Takoma Park Committee on the Envi-
ronment, Friends of Sligo Creek, the 
Takoma Horticultural Club, and others 
will be part of the festivities.  See you 
there!

— Catherine Tunis

Committee on the Environment

 The Takoma Park Independence Day 
Committee is holding a yard sale Satur-
day, April 28, from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. at the 
Takoma Park Library, 101 Philadelphia 
Ave., to help defray the expenses for 
the July Fourth parade and fi reworks. 
The committee needs your help!

Donations of quality items in good 

and clean condition are needed. Knick-
knacks, bric-abrac, furniture, collect-
ibles, household items, bicycles, toys, 
appliances (only if they work, please), 
exercise equipment, offi ce equipment, 
etc. are welcome. No clothes, please. 
All donations should be brought to the 
Community Center side entrance, 7500 
Maple Ave., Friday, April 27, between 6 
p.m. and 9 p.m. If you need help with 
large items, or for further information, 
call 301-270-8121 or 301-270-6876.

To help plan this year’s Fourth of 
July celebration the Independence Day 
Committee welcomes new members 
and volunteers at any time. Work be-
hind the scenes organizing and fund 
raising, step out and be in the parade, 
or work a few hours at the yard sale or 
on the day of festivities. For more in-
formation, contact Belle Ziegler at 301-
270-6876.

Join the Arts and Humanities Com-
mission this month and celebrate the 
creative spirit of our community.

“Takoma Park: Victorian to Vibrant” 
is the theme of this month’s exhibit 
in the Atrium and Richard Dempsey 
Memorial Galleries.  The exhibit, orga-
nized by Art Enables, celebrates the cre-
ative potential of adults with disabili-
ties and includes work highlighting 
architectural and historical sites across 
Takoma Park.  Art Enables is an arts-
and-enterprise program for adults with 
developmental and/or mental disabili-
ties from throughout the Washington, 
D.C., metropolitan area.  The exhibit 
can be viewed at the Community Cen-
ter throughout the month of April.

Celebrate National Poetry Month 
and join Takoma Park’s own Poet Lau-
reate, Don Berger, on Thursday, April 
19, at the Commission’s monthly poet-
ry reading.  The mic is open to anyone 
who would like to share their poetry.  
Readings are held at the Community 
Center and begin at 7 p.m..  A short re-
ception follows.

For more information on these and 
other events sponsored by the Arts and 
Humanities Commission, please con-
tact Sara Anne Daines at 301-891-7224 
or by email at ahc@takomagov.org.

The Takoma Horticulture Club has 
planned an April Bulb Tour of the Fran-
ciscan Monastery Gardens on Saturday, 
April 7 at 2 p.m., open to club members 
and guests.

The Monastery has one of the D.C. 
area’s most spectacular bulb displays, 
and two thirds of the bulbs are sched-
uled to be at peak bloom.  To join the 
Horticulture Club group, meet at the 
Monastery’s main entrance (Statue of 
St. Christopher) at 2 p.m. for a self-guid-
ed tour that will take about 90 minutes.  

Bring your camera and a paper and pen 
as there are some stunning bulb com-
binations you will want to take note of 
and capture.  If there is a serious down-
pour, the tour will be rescheduled to 
Sunday, April 15, same time and place.  
This event is free and you can bring a 
nonmember guest. 

The Franciscan Monastery is locat-
ed at 1400 Quincy Street NE, Wash-
ington, D.C., a 15-minute walk from 
the Brookland Metro or an H-6 bus 
ride. If you want to car-pool, contact 
Laserblast@aol.com, no later than April 
5. For more information on getting to 
the Monastery, call 202-526-6800, or 
visit www.myfranciscan.org.

by Jack Lipschultz

past Takoma Park Committee 

on the Environment

By EPA estimates, more than 2 million 
tons of used electronics are disposed of 
each year and Americans discarded over 
150 million computers by 2005.  Safely 
recycling and reusing electronics helps 
keep hazardous metals like cadmium, 
lead, and mercury from harming people 
and the environment.

The good news is that there are many 
environmentally friendly things you can 
do with your old computer and other 
electronics.  The best option is simply to 
fi nd a new home for these things and not 
dispose of them at all.  Many local chari-
table organizations will accept donations 
of various types of working electronic 

equipment.  Examples are Casa of Mary-
land (301-431-4185), Salvation Army 
(301-515-5354), Goodwill (301-527-0970), 
and Value Village/National Children’s 
Center (301-422-2406).  As an added plus, 
these types of donations usually qualify 
the donor for tax benefi ts.  Because the 
needs and requirements of these organi-
zations vary it’s always a good idea to 
call fi rst.

If your electronic equipment is past 
its useful life, there are a variety of con-
venient ways to safely dispose of it.  The 
Montgomery County Transfer Station 
(301-840-2370), located near the intersec-
tion of Route 355 and Shady Grove Road 
in Derwood, continuously accepts drop-
offs of computers and related electronics 
for recycling.  Even more convenient is the 
City of Takoma Park’s annual electronic 

equipment recycling event.  The last Ta-
koma Park event was held on November 
12, 2005, at the Takoma Park Library and 
was a huge success.  The contractor that 
ran that recycling event, Subtractions, 
LLC, also accepts drop-offs of most used 
computer equipment from consumers 
for recycling for free at its facility in Lau-
rel.  More information is available on the 
company’s Internet web site (www.sub-
tractions.net).

Another option is to recycle through 
your computer manufacturer.  A Mary-

land law adopted in 2005 requires larger 
computer manufacturers to contribute to 
a State recycling fund or offer consumers 
no-cost recycling. Many large companies 
were offering some form of recycling al-
ready.  For example, Dell, Apple, and 
Hewlett-Packard all offer consumer recy-
cling services through their Internet web-
sites.  Ebay’s “Rethink” initiative, which 
can be found on Ebay’s website, also has 
a lot of general information on electronics 
recycling and links to a variety of respon-
sible recycling and disposal options. 

In the NewsIn the News

E-cycle Your Electronics in April



Two new hires joined the city’s Recreation De-
partment last month, filling in long-term vacan-
cies. 

Gregory Clark is the department’s new assis-
tant director. With more than 12 years experience 
in recreation, he has worked as a park ranger, 
community center assistant director and director, 
area specialist and youth coordinator for Mary-
land National Capital Parks and Planning Com-
mission, Prince George’s County. A native Wash-
ingtonian, Clark holds a B.S. degree in public 
administration from Virginia State University and 
an M.S. in administration from Central Michigan 
University. He’s married with three kids and en-
joys playing golf.

Karla Kelley is the new Teen Programs Recre-
ation Manager. Kelley, a Certified Park and Rec-
reation Professional, brings many years of experi-
ence in community recreation, most recently with 
the City of Alexandria, Virginia Recreation Servic-
es Department. She holds B.S. and M.S. degrees 
in Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration 
from Western Illinois University. 

New Faces Fill Out Recreation Staff APRIL





By Ann Slayton

Celebrating the arts abounds in Tako-
ma Park this spring with an urban po-
etry walk. “Spring for Poetry in Takoma 
Park,” sponsored by the Friends of the 
Takoma Park Maryland Library, is a di-
verse selection of 34 poems by poets of 
the Americas, produced as 13 x 19-inch 
color posters, framed and mounted on 
steel street sign poles, and “planted” 
during the first week of April. Each poem 
is individually designed by typography 
students at the School of Art and Design 
at Montgomery College.

The poetry poles will be placed along 
the streets of Old Town, Takoma Junction, 
Maple Avenue, and in neighborhood 
parks and playgrounds. “We hope that 
Takoma Park’s pedestrians will be pleas-
antly surprised as they come across the 
poems while shopping in Old Town or 
the Co-op, walking to the Metro, or tak-
ing children to playgrounds and parks,” 

says Rebekah Zanditon, president of the 
Friends of the Takoma Park Maryland 
Library. Children will especially enjoy 
Shel Silverstein’s “Where the Sidewalk 
Ends,” which will be in the playground 
on Westmoreland Avenue. 

The poets of “Spring for Poetry” range 
in time, from Emily Dickinson (“I shall 
keep singing”) to Rita Dove (“Fox Trot 
Fridays”) and in between, Theodore Ro-
ethke (“My Papa’s Waltz”), Langston 
Hughes (“Mother to Son”), Mary Oliver 

(“Wild Geese”) and Pablo Neruda (“Ode 
to Salt”). There are also poems by four 
former Maryland Poet Laureates, Lucille 
Clifton, Reed Whittemore, Linda Pastan, 
and the late Roland Flint. 

Among the many who have donated 
their time and talents to  “Spring for 
Poetry” are Professor Andrea Adams’ 
typography students, and Montgomery 
College, which also printed the posters; 
Professor Wendy Ripley’s literature stu-
dents at Columbia Union College who 
researched the material for the website, 
which includes short biographies of the 
poets and their poems; and the Takoma 
Park Department of Public Works which 
provided valuable guidance on install-
ing the poles.

A list of all the poems and locations 
will be available at the Library and Com-
munity Center and  on the websites of 
the Library and the Friends (www.ftpml.
org). The poetry signs will be on display 
in town through mid-May.

By Karen MacPherson

Teens, check out our great new Young 
Adult section! We’ve replaced the tem-
porary cart that first housed the Young 
Adult – or YA -- section with a sturdy 
bookcase that gives us room to “grow” 
the collection. We’ll soon add a maga-
zine rack, housing six newly-ordered 
teen magazines, to the YA section.

The shelves and magazine rack are 
a gift from the Friends of the Takoma 
Park, Md. Library as well as from 
Newbery Medalist – and former Ta-
koma Park resident – Katherine Pater-
son, author of “Bridge to Terebithia,” 
“Jacob Have I Loved,” and many other 
wonderful books. The gift is designed 
to honor the memory of the late Gene 

Namovicz, a Takoma Park children’s 
writer, who wrote such novels as “The 
Joke War” and “Susan and Martin,” 
both of which can be found on the 
shelves in the Children’s Room. 

The new YA section is located just 
outside the Children’s Room. Books 
in the YA section generally are aimed 
at kids ages 12 and up because many 
have mature themes, sexual content 
and some graphic language. In the li-
brary catalog, these books are given a 
“YA” designation, and all sport “YA” 
stickers on their spines.

Parents interested in learning more 
about the burgeoning field of YA lit-
erature might want to take a look at 
“500 Great Books For Teens” by Anita 
Silvey. The book has brief descriptions 

of 500 different books, which are classi-
fied by genre, and offers a handy way 
to find a particular type of book. We’ve 
got one reference copy of “500 Great 
Books for Teens,” and have ordered a 
second copy that will circulate

New books in the Library’s YA collec-
tion include “American Born Chinese” 
by Gene Yang, the winner of this year’s 
Michael Printz Award for best YA 
book. Yang’s book actually is a graph-
ic novel, the first one to win a Printz 
Award. We also have “An Abundance 
of Katherines,” a hilarious new book 
by John Green, whose book, “Looking 
For Alaska,” won the Printz Award last 
year. “An Abundance of Katherines” 
won a Printz Honor this year. Other 
2007 Printz Honor books include: “The 

Astonishing Life of Octavian Nothing” 
by M.T. Andersen; “The Book Thief” 
by Markus Zusak; and “Surrender” 
by Sonya Hartnett. We have “The As-
tonishing Life…” and “Surrender” on 
order.

We also have the “Bluford” books by 
Paul Langan and Anne Schraff. These 
realistic novels, which can be found 
among the paperbacks in the YA sec-
tion, are popular with many teens. 
Other books that are popular with YA 
readers include the series of books by 
Louise Rennison (“Angus, Thongs and 
Full-Frontal Snogging,” etc.), “Dairy 
Queen,” a wonderful debut novel by 
Catherine Murdock, and the novels of 
Walter Dean Myers.

News

Put a Poetic Spring in Your Step at the Library

It’s not too late to plan to participate 
in this year’s Favorite Poem Evening at 
the Takoma Park Maryland Library on 
Thursday April 26 at 7:30 p.m.

Choose a favorite published poem 
that you have read and enjoyed and 
send its title and author along with 
your own name and generic occupa-
tion to Ellen Robbins at the Library 
ellenr@takomagov.org. We will produce 
a printed program to distribute at the 
event on the April 26. Submissions must 
be received by April 20.

This year’s program will be our ninth 
annual public celebration of poems, and 
will be hosted by Takoma Park Poet 
Laureate Don Berger.  The Friends of the 
Library will provide refreshments.  All 
are welcome to participate, or just to lis-
ten.  Please join us!

Kids, come celebrate spring by writing 
poetry with local poet Rosanne Singer 
on Monday, April 16 at 7 p.m. As she did 

in the fall, Rosanne will lead participants 
in a lively discussion about the sea-
son and then help them translate those 
thoughts into poetry. We’ll then take 
the final poems and copy them onto pa-
per shaped like butterflies and flowers, 
which will be hung from the ceiling in 
the Children’s Room. Please let us know 
that you’ll be coming by signing up at 
the desk or by calling 301-891-7259.

April is National Poetry Month – a 
great time to discover, or re-discover, 
the joys of poetry. In the Children’s 
Room, we have a large selection of 
poetry books about everything from 
baseball to chocolate to dancing un-
derwear. There’s the hugely-popu-
lar Shel Silverstein, as well as Jack 
Prelutsky, Walter Dean Myers, and 
Douglas Florian. We have collections, 
picture books with one poem as text, 
serious poetry and silly.

Try our “Mother Goose” collec-
tions, including “Monster Goose,” an 
often-gross spoof. Older kids enjoy 
newer poetry books like “Jazz,” writ-
ten by Walter Dean Myers and illus-
trated by his son Christopher Myers. 

For laughs, there’s “Behold the Bold 
Umbrellaphant” by Jack Prelutsky, 
who takes one object, like a ballpoint 
pen, and combines it with an animal 
to create a poem. For story poems, go 
to “Danitra Brown, Class Clown,” by 
Nikki Grimes, about two fourth grad-
ers. During the month of April, all of 
these poetry books – and many others 
– will be on display in the Children’s 
Room. 

It’s no secret that the graphic novel 
cart is the most popular section of the 
Children’s Room. Young readers just 
can’t seem to get enough of the latest 
adventures of Spiderman, Batman and 
other heroes. 

Now kids can find the comics nearby, 
in their temporary new home on the 
top of the middle bookshelf in the Chil-
dren’s Room. Here you can find vol-
umes in the “Calvin and Hobbes,” “Tin 
Tin,” and “Asterix” series. You’ll also 
find collections of comics like “Foxtrot” 
and “Baby Blues,” plus books with tips 
for drawing your own comics.

Come get to know our comics sec-
tion!

Teen Books Take up Residence at The Takoma Park Library



Prepared by:  

Detective A/Lt. T. Collington

This blotter is not intended to be inclusive of all crime and arrests reported to the Takoma Park Police Department.

By Jim Jarboe

As of February 28, the Takoma Park 
Volunteer Fire Department and the 
personnel of the Montgomery County 
Fire and Rescue Service assigned to the 
Takoma Park station responded to 154 
fire-related incidents. The department 
handled or assisted with 443 rescue or 
ambulance-related incidents for a to-

tal of 597 incidents this year. Totals for 
2006 were 171 and 386 respectively, for 
a total of 557, representing a increase of 
40 incidents.

 

Taking care of children is serious busi-
ness, and preventing fires and knowing 
what to do in a fire emergency are part 
of the job.

 If you have a child that baby-sits, 

have them take the mini quiz on this 
page to see if they need to take a baby-
sitters’ class. 

If you would like to take a Babysitter 
Class, the Takoma Park VFD is spon-
soring one starting April 16. It will run 
for six weeks. You must be at least 11 
years old. To register contact the Ta-
koma Park Recreation Department at 
301-891-7289. It’s FREE! The course will 
cover fire safety, infant and child care, 

first aid, CPR and personal safety. 
 

When it comes to Fire Safety,  I must 
mention this again and again! Working 
smoke alarms are a must on all levels of 
the home. You must test them monthly 
and replace them after 10 years. You 
must also have a family escape plan. 
Review and practice it with the entire 
family ever few months. In the event of 
a fire, we must be prepared!

 

Let this not only be the time for clean-
ing, but also the time to rid your home 
of potential fire hazards. Start today 
by: 

• getting rid of rubbish
• storing things properly, and
• keeping things clean and in good 

repair.
In conjunction with Spring Clean-Up, 

the fire department will make a free 
safety check of your home. The only 
cost is a phone call. If you are interest-
ed in having a fire safety check, please 
contact the fire department at 301-270-
4242. 

Firehouse



The statewide Chiefs’ Challenge, which 
emphasizes safety restraint enforcement, 
begins this month. More than 90 law en-
forcement agencies statewide are focusing 
on education and enforcement campaigns 
to increase seat belt and other restraint 
use. Here are some guidelines, to remind 
drivers of the law and the consequences of 
nocompliance: 

• Drivers and front seat passengers 
must be buckled.  Fine: $25. Police may 
stop motorists for failure to wear a belt;  no 
other reason needed.

• Children under 16 years old must be 
restrained. Fine: $48.

• Children six years or younger, or 40 pounds or 
less, must be in a safety seat or belt-positioning boost-
er seat. Fine: $50.

• Only one child may be buckled in a single seat-
belt. Fine: $50.

• Infants up to one year or 20-22 pounds, must be 
in a rear-facing child seat.

• Children older than one year and under 40 
pounds must be in a front-facing child seat.

• Children six years or younger or 40 pounds or 
less must be in a safety seat or belt-positioning boost-
er seat. 

• Children may safely use an adult lap and shoul-
der belt system after they are at least 4'9" and 80 
pounds. 

The arrival of the spring usually brings out a host 
of con artists trying to steal your money or your prop-
erty. Con artists may pose as utility workers (gas, 
electric, phone, water), home repair contractors, or 
people who need help. Be on the alert for these crimi-
nals.  Fortunately, it’s easy to avoid falling victim if 
you know what to watch for and follow some basic 
rules.

• He contacts you first. He comes to your home 
uninvited or calls you on the telephone.

• He tells you that you need to make repairs im-

mediately. If you wait you’ll miss out on 
a great  deal. He may try to scare you 
into making a quick decision by claim-
ing that waiting will cause further dam-
age to your home. 

• He talks too fast (to confuse you) 
and pressures you to sign papers today. 

• He tells you that they are doing 
work in your neighborhood and claims 
they have “extra  materials” left over 
from another job. 

• He offers to use your home as a 
“display home” or offers a discount, but 
only if you agree to buy today! 

Some basic rules to follow that will 
reduce the risk of falling victim to these 
scams: 

• Don’t hire a contractor who comes 
to you first. You should always initiate the contact.

• Always get at least three estimates before sign-
ing with a contractor. During this process you’ll learn 
what it will take to do the job right and what a reason-
able price range should be. 

• Insist that whoever you award the job is licensed 
and insured prior to starting the work. 

• Check with the Better Business Bureau and the 
State Attorney General’s Office to see if the company 
you’re considering has a history of fraud or consumer 
complaints. 

On Friday, April 6, from about 12:30 - 3 p.m., inter-
mittent road closures, detours, and delays will occur 
in association with the “Stations of the Cross” Good 
Friday procession. Most of the closures will be short 
in duration but the potential for delays is likely. The 
sponsors, St. Camillus and Our Lady of Sorrows, an-
ticipate 2,500 to 3,000 participants in the annual Good 
Friday event. 

The procession will begin about 12:30 p.m., follow-
ing a mass at Our Lady of Sorrows, at New Hampshire 
Avenue and Larch. The route will include New Hamp-
shire Avenue from East-West Highway to Metzerott 
Road, University Boulevard from Merrimac Drive to 
14th Avenue, and nearby smaller streets in Takoma 
Park and Langley Park. It concludes at St. Camillus 
near Southampton Drive and New Hampshire. 

In Takoma Park affected side streets will be Glen-
side and Wildwood Drive and Anne Street. The route 
of the procession takes advantage of side streets and 
service roads wherever possible but some delays on 
the major thoroughfares are inevitable.

Police impersonator 

on the prowl

By D/Cpl Andrew M. John

Police officials are investigating the report of  
three incidents in which a subject has identified 
himself as a Takoma Park Police Officer.   

On March 14, a representative of Pizza Mov-
ers, 8006 Flower Ave, Takoma Park, contacted 
officials after a subject called the business re-
questing customers credit card information.  
The suspect identified himself as a “Special Po-
lice Officer at Takoma Park.” The subject never 
physically arrived at the establishment.   

On March 16, an unidentified Takoma Park 
resident notified officials that they were con-
tacted by an individual identifying himself as 
a Takoma Park Police Officer who would be re-
sponding to their residence for a noise distur-
bance, the suspect gave the resident a name and 
badge number which is not associated with any 
Takoma Park Police official.  On March 17, offi-
cials were notified that a Silver Spring resident 
was contacted by an individual using the same 
identity and advised the resident to have their 
son tested for drugs and have the results faxed 
to him for further investigation.   

Detectives are now investigating all three  
incidents.  

Officials suggest that residents never reveal 
personal information via the telephone; police 
officials would not conduct business in this 
fashion.  If a resident receives  a phone call from 
someone in Law Enforcement and they feel the 
call is not legitimate, officials recommend that 
they obtain a phone number to call back and 
verify the person’s legitimacy.  Residents can 
call 301-270-1100 to verify an officer’s position 
with this agency.  Sworn officers are trained to 
properly display their issued credentials and 
badge when conducting business in civilian at-
tire.  Police officials would not gather personal 
information by way of an unsolicited phone call 
or make a third party request for drug testing.

Police

Lauded for her diligence and tenacity, Private 
First Class Paula Gaskin was recently named the 
Takoma Park Police Officer of the Year. A member 
of the Takoma Park Police since 1995, she currently 
works as Police Recruit Coordinator. It is under her 
watch that the department has filled out, even dur-
ing a time when competing jurisdictions vie for a 
small pool of police academy graduates.

“She does an outstanding job,” says Police Chief 
Ronald Ricucci. Her background checks, an es-
sential part of the recruiting process used to weed 
out unqualified candidates early, have been espe-
cially effective, he adds. “She’s very conscientious 
. . . making sure that every ‘I’ is dotted and every 
‘t’  crossed so we get the best possible candidates 
for the department.” And she puts a good face on 
Takoma Park. “She really talks up the department 
well in recruiting,” he says. “She has a way with 
people [so] people want to come here and work.”

The awards ceremony for Gaskin and other 
award-winning officers, to be identified in a few 
weeks, is expected to take place in May. 

Now is the time to sign up girls and boys, ages 
6-18, to play neighborhood baseball and/or  soft-
ball in the Takoma Park-Silver Spring Babe Ruth 
League. Registration deadlines fast approaching: 
April 15 for ages 6 - 8 and Girls Softball.  We coor-
dinate schedules with Takoma Park soccer so kids 
can play both sports.   

The league has divisions for baseball, girls soft-
ball, and teen coed softball.  Scholarships available 
for kids in free school lunch program. Accommo-
dations for kids with unpolished skills or disabili-
ties. For more info, visit www.takomabaseball.org ;  
call 301-270-0100; or e-mail info@takomabaseball.
org.  

Register online at the website or by mail (forms on 

website). It’s a fun, informal league— for every child 

who wants to play.  Babe Ruth is not affiliated with the 

City Recreation Department.



July on whether to change the salaries. 
Any change would go into effect with 
the council elected in November 2007. 
Committee members are Tebabu Asse-
fa, Diane Berkley, Steve Shapiro, Rober-
ta Valente, Alicia Powers, Sean Tipton, 
John Verdi, and Deborah Zuckerman.

The initial committee, which emerged 
by Council resolution, began its de-
liberations in August 2002 and issued 
three chief recommendations. It set the 
annual salary for Councilmembers at 
$6,000, and the annual salary for the 
Mayor at $8,000; it recommended that 
the Mayor’s salary be 4/3 of the Coun-
cil salary. It did not, however, set lim-
its on final salaries; the new committee 
could choose any salary it deems ap-
propriate. 

The committee’s final recommenda-
tion established that a review process 
be conducted every four years by a 
citizens committee representing “the 
diversity of the City’s population.” 

The latter statement is particularly 
pertinent, given that the initial com-
mittee of six featured five members 
who had previously served on the City 
Council, giving the committee a some-
what limited viewpoint. Members tried 
to address the missing representation 
by actively soliciting public comments 
through neighborhood e-mail listservs, 
a survey in the city newsletter and a 
public forum. 

None of the members of this year’s 
committee have been members of the 
Council, a development welcomed by 
Ward 4 Councilmember Terry Seamens, 

who served on the initial committee. 
“I was surprised that the last time 

there were so many former council 
members,” says Seamens, who was one 
of them. “The members of this commit-
tee will bring a different perspective to 
the issue and they will also have the 
ground work to draw upon that we 
didn’t have.”

That groundwork includes specific 
guidelines adopt-
ed by the original 
committee as well 
as a detailed com-
parative analysis 
of Takoma Park’s 
elected officials’ 
salaries with those 
of other small cit-
ies in the state of 
Maryland. (The 
complete 2002 re-
port can be found 
on the city’s web-
site at www.tako-
maparkmd.gov/
c o u n c i l / d o c u -
ments/cccreport.
pdf) The report 
centered on the 
f u n d a m e n t a l 
question of how 
much, if any, com-
pensation Council 
and Mayor should 
receive.

Seamens recalls the debate well.
“There was real disparity in the 

amount of time committee members 
felt was necessary to do the job,” he 
says. “Some people felt it took just a few 
hours a month.” Seamens’ own experi-
ence has been different. “I’ve always 
thought being on the council required a 
pretty extensive time commitment,” he 

says, “but there were a lot of feelings 
both ways.”

The final guidelines, called the Prin-
ciples of Compensation, define Mayor 
and Councilmember positions as part-
time. “Full monetary compensation… 
is not appropriate,” they conclude.

Just as some members and citizens 
who commented four years ago were 
split on the amount of hours required 

(and thus the ap-
propriate salary), 
so too were they 
split on the is-
sue of whether 
increasing sala-
ries might be a 
way to broaden 
the pool of appli-
cants  for Coun-
cil and Mayor by 
making it more 
financially feasi-
ble for people to 
run and take on 
the commitment 
required. On the 
flip side, some 
felt a full-time 
salary might at-
tract people 
more interested 
in compensation 
than service to 
the community.  

While the old committee did not sup-
port full-time salaries, it was clear that 
Council members and Mayor should be 
compensated at a rate “comparable to 
Maryland municipalities of similar size 
and complexity.”

To that end, the committee compared 
the salaries of elected officials in a mul-
titude of jurisdictions, concluding that 
the then-current salaries of the Mayor 

($5,000) and Council ($3,800) were too 
low in comparison. Thus they recom-
mended increasing the salary to $8,000 
for the Mayor and $6,000 for Council-
members, where it remains today.

Looking at some current salaries for 
local jurisdictions, the City of College 
Park recently increased salaries from 
$6,000 for the mayor and $4,000 for 
councilmembers to $6,600 and $4,400 
respectively. It has a mayor and eight 
councilmembers, compared to Takoma 
Park’s mayor and six, and a population 
of 25,247 compared to Takoma Park’s 
17,229 (by 2000 census). The City of 
Rockville’s Citizens’ Compensation 
Committee meets every two years to 
consider council and mayor salary 
changes. Their recent vote reflects a 
much bigger discrepancy: it would in-
crease the Mayor’s salary from $25,570 
to $35,000 for FY 08, $40,000 for FY09 
and $45,000 for FY 10 and the Council’s 
to $30,000, $35,000 and $40,000 over the 
same time frame. Rockville has a mayor 
and four councilmembers and its popu-
lation, at the 2000 census, was 47,388. 
The positions in Rockville are also con-
sidered part-time.

Takoma Park’s Compensation Com-
mittee will review the salaries of these 
and other jurisdictions and issue its rec-
ommendation in July, according to Jes-
sie Carpenter, Takoma Park City Clerk. 
That recommendation is not binding, 
she adds, meaning the City Council can 
choose not to accept it and set its own 
salaries.

Regardless, the next Council will 
have its compensation determined by 
the current council.

Join City TV at the annual Tastes of 
Takoma, held on the campus of Colum-
bia Union College  on April 1st, from 
noon to 6 p.m. We’ll be taping for your 
future viewing pleasure all the wonder-
ful musical acts on the stage. 

New programs airing this month will 
include newly edited performances 
from the Takoma Park Street Festival 
2006, Chopteeth and Gina DeSimone. 
Also check out some of the presenta-
tions from the Green Building Confer-
ence held last month, including Green 
Passive Solar Homes and Sustainable 
Communities, Composting and Mulch-
ing in Your Yard; Harvesting the Heav-
ens, and The Crisis of Global Warming. 

Be sure to visit City TV’s award-win-
ning webpage at www.takomaparkmd.
gov/cable for specific program infor-
mation each month. 

• Community Oriented Policing:  
Meet Chief Ricucci 

• Watch Out: Street Smarts
• Afternoon Addition
Community and neighborhood 

groups may submit non-commercial 
notices regarding meetings or special 
events to City TV for inclusion on the 
bulletin board.

Council meetings, Snapshots and 
many other programs may be viewed 
on line. Go to www.takomaparkmd.
gov/cable and click on “View City TV 
OnLine” to see available programs.

All Council meetings and Snapshots 
episodes are also available for patron 
check out at the Takoma Park Maryland 
Library. VHS Tapes of these shows, as 
well as other Takoma Park City TV 
events, may be purchased for $15 (pick 
up) or $18 (mail). Some programs are 
also available on DVD. Call 301-891-
7118 or send an email to: cabletvtakom-
agov.org for more information. 
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“There was real 

disparity in 

the amount of 

time committee 

members felt 

was necessary 

to do the job.”

— Ward 4 Councilmember  
Terry Seamens
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students and military families, accord-
ing to his office manager Robin Brown, 
who’s been with the dental practice 
since it began in Takoma Park. She had 
immediately recommended a Caribbe-
an carryout for the vacant storefront on 
Maple, but added, “I hope they don’t 
give in and put any old thing there,” 
Brown says. “We need something ev-
eryone can utilize.”

Defining “everyone” is getting 
tougher. The Maple Avenue apart-
ments seem to be home to a growing 
African community, with people from 
Ethiopia, Cameroon and Eritrea, says 
Kwang Kim, owner of the Maple Mar-
ket convenience store. He’s responded 
by stocking foods used in African cui-
sines, including four different kinds 
of lentils, several whole-spice packets 
and injera, the flat, spongy sourdough 
bread. “It flies off the shelves like that!” 
says Maple Market clerk Susan Hartley, 
snapping her fingers.

Hartley, who grew up on Allegheny 
Avenue in Takoma Park, now lives in 
a Maple Avenue apartment. So does re-
tiree Norman Ridgeway, a City resident 
since 1991 and a regular at the market 
who stopped in one day to buy lottery 
tickets. Along with storeowner Kim, 
the three talked about what kind of 
business would work best in the neigh-
boring empty location. “Barbeque,” 
says Ridgeway with authority. Shak-
ing her head, Hartley campaigns for a 
laundromat because she says the sur-
rounding apartment buildings don’t 
have adequate laundry facilities. Kim 
shrugs and concludes, “I just hope it’s 
something people like.”

In addition to the thousands of peo-
ple who live along Maple Avenue, hun-
dreds work along the corridor. Piney 
Branch Elementary School Secretary 
Louise Payne reports that many of 
the staff and teachers visit the carry-
out shop and market down the street. 
“It’s handy if we need something in an 

emergency,” she says. “You don’t have 
to jump in the car, it’s just a couple of 
blocks.”

Payne suggested getting a dollar 
store for the vacant storefront, and then 
was hit with inspiration. “Pizza – defi-
nitely pizza,” she says. A teacher who 
overhears the conversation pops her 
head from a doorway and chimes in, 
“Starbucks! If they got a Starbucks I’d 
go every day!”

Some City of Takoma Park staffers 
also visit the shops regularly, but wish 
for more variety. Office Assistant Tif-
fany Stewart suggests a breakfast place 
that serves bagel sandwiches. “The po-
lice department is downstairs and they 
like coffee and doughnuts,” she says, 
and laughs.

The City has taken some first steps 
toward fulfilling another recommenda-
tion in the Takoma Park Master Plan – 
to make Maple Avenue Takoma Park’s 

“civic street,” connecting Sligo Creek 
Parkway to the municipal center at 
Philadelphia Avenue. City Senior Plan-
ner Ilona Blanchard describes a civic 
street as one that “supports public in-
teraction and civic interaction, making 
all the elements work together so it’s a 
community-serving area.”

The City has already installed new 
sidewalks, planted trees, and resur-
faced the roadway from Philadelphia 
to Sherman Avenue. Also planned are 
decorative crosswalks to match the ex-
isting ones and a reconfiguration of the 
Sligo Creek Parkway-Maple Avenue in-
tersection to make it safer, with shorter 
pedestrian crossing distances.

The master plan’s vision for the area 
“is of a Municipal Center/Community 
Park that serves as the civic and rec-
reational heart of Takoma Park.” The 
City staff will be working with area 
residents and businesses in coming 
months to create ways to move closer 
to that vision.

them doing so,” and then told participants, “We want 
you to come up with some ideas about how you’d 
like to see this happen.”

There were plenty of ideas, some of which are in-
corporated in the final grant. The biggest element of 
the grant is the sidewalk to be installed along Grant 
Avenue, between Holly Avenue at the sidewalk ad-
jacent to Takoma Park Middle School, and the south 
entrance to Takoma Piney Branch Park, behind Piney 
Branch Elementary School. There will also be a re-
engineering at the intersection of Maple Avenue and 
Sligo Creek Parkway so that the long crossing area is 
decreased, reducing the time children are exposed to 
traffic. 

The grant will also pay to extend hours for cross-
ing guards and supply them with two-way radios; 
pay a part-time program coordinator; and organize 
students to help maintain the wooded trail from the 
middle school to Takoma Piney Branch Park and map 
safe routes to school. It will support pedestrian and 
bicycle safety programs, and publicity, outreach and 
other programs such as the “walking schoolbus,” 
when groups of children walk to school with a par-

ent. One portion of the grant request, installation of a 
sidewalk along Piney Branch Road from Philadelphia 
Avenue to Takoma Middle School, was not funded; 
Suls believes cost was the barrier, as the project would 
have required a new retaining wall as well as the ex-
pense of the actual walkway. 

All approved programs should be in place by the 
end of next school year, with most beginning next 
September.

“You can get a lot of bang for your buck in terms 
of making Takoma Park a more walkable city, bring-
ing children into that and ensuring their safety,” says 
Kevin Mills, a parent of a Takoma Park Elementary 
School student and a participant in the grant process. 
He is particularly supportive of the walking school 
bus, and already takes turns with five other families 
walking “a whole crowd of kids” to school. “It’s been 
an absolutely tremendous experience for everybody,” 
says Mills, who hopes more groups will form once a 
coordinator is hired. “The kids get fresh air, exercise, 
comradery, it’s just a natural part of their life. And 
they’re healthier for it. Obviously the environment’s 
better off for it and it builds a sense of community.”

Maintaining this sort of program takes things like 
sidewalks and safety programs, he adds. “With a 
modest investment we can make walking and biking 

mainstream transportation. Starting when people are 
kids is an important part of that.”

Susan Fleck, the parent of a fourth-grader at Piney 
Branch and a cluster coordinator for the PTA, agrees 
that these sorts of programs are worthwhile. She points 
to the educational aspects of the grant, noting that they 
will take some coordination with school administra-
tors, who were involved in the grant-making process. 
But even residents who are not involved in the schools 
will be affected by the grant programs, she says. En-
couraging more walking means fewer cars on the road, 
which could reduce traffic congestion. Besides, she 
adds, “I think it will create a sense of civic responsibil-
ity for our young residents.”

Suls says the grant is part of a larger effort by the 
city to address pedestrian safety and encourage walk-
ing and biking in the city. For example, curbs on Maple 
Avenue were extended to add a green buffer with trees 
and widen the sidewalks; and about 40 bike racks have 
been installed all around the city.  On Holton Lane, 
new pedestrian-oriented lights will illuminate side-
walks, and trees will be planted there for shade. The 
Council-appointed Safe Roadways Committee, initi-
ated in 2004, has been integral in these efforts and also 
concentrates on encouraging the use of public transit.


